China Economics and Trade Bulletin

Prepared by the research staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC.gov)



January 31, 2023

Highlights of This Month's Edition

Macro: Policymakers Pledge Fiscal Stimulus in 2023, but Jumpstarting Growth May Be Difficult	1
Energy: Chinese Firm Agrees to Oil Extraction Deal with Taliban	3
Tech: U.S. EV Makers Face Challenge in China	3
Tech: Senators Talk Competition with China at CES	4
Finance: Legislation on Bank Bailouts Moves Forward	5
Fiscal: Bank Loan Restructuring Shows Limits of Local Debt Cleanup	6
In Brief	6

Macro: Policymakers Pledge Fiscal Stimulus in 2023, but Jumpstarting Growth May Be Difficult

CONTEXT:

- Primarily because of the property crackdown and Zero-COVID lockdowns, China's real gross domestic product (GDP) grew only 3 percent in 2022, according to government figures, well short of the official target of around 5.5 percent.¹
- In the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, Chinese policymakers have continued to rely on state-led investment to support growth but have also tried to contain the risks of this model. An effort to curb speculative investment and debt-fueled construction in China's real estate sector caused a wave of property developer defaults in 2021 and 2022.
- The Central Economic Work Conference (CEWC) is China's top annual policymaking conference, where leaders meet at the end of the year and set broad economic priorities for the following year. The priorities articulated at the CEWC are often vague promises rather than detailed policies.

Chinese policymakers outlined a number of fiscal stimulus measures at China's top annual economic policy conference, a signal that the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) hopes for an economic revival in 2023. At the CEWC on December 14 and 15, CCP leadership announced planned fiscal support measures and other policies intended to boost economic growth. These measures include the "proactive use of deficits," subsidized interest rates, and special-purpose bonds, which local governments use to fund infrastructure projects.² The CEWC also reemphasized China's intention to attract more foreign capital, particularly in advanced manufacturing, and to seek

This issue of the China Economics and Trade Bulletin was prepared by Daniel Blaugher, Nicholas Kaufman, Leyton Nelson, Jon Sine, Aubrey Waddick, and Charles Horne. You may reach us at contact@uscc.gov.

Disclaimer: This bulletin is the product of research performed by professional staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC) and was prepared to support the ongoing research and deliberations of the Commission. Posting of this bulletin to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater awareness and understanding of developing issues for Congressional staff and the public, in support of the Commission's efforts to "monitor, investigate, and report" on U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. national security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 (as subsequently modified in law, see uscc.gov/charter). The public release of this document does not imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or considerations raised in this staff-prepared bulletin.

membership in international trade agreements, including the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), which the United States has not joined.³ Notably, the CEWC readout did not mention the "common prosperity" campaign, which emphasizes income equality rather than topline economic growth. The campaign was used to justify sweeping regulatory tightening measures on internet and education technology firms and contributed to China's market turbulence over the past two years.^{*}

Policymakers have in particular signaled greater support for China's property developers in 2023, a sign that previous financing restrictions on the sector may soon be eased—though not all firms will necessarily benefit. In January, Bloomberg reported that CCP officials were considering easing the "three red lines" policy, first implemented in 2020, which reduced property developers' access to credit markets and resulted in defaults of more than 140 bonds in 2022.^{† 4} While repealing the three red lines could help some struggling property firms, lenders in China may remain reluctant to extend credit, particularly given ongoing weak demand in the property market. According to economic consulting firm Trivium China, Chinese lenders will largely limit their support to "state-owned developers and the small group of private developers that get government guarantees for their bonds," with other firms unlikely to receive significant aid.⁵

Even if the property market improves in 2023, slowing trade activity and other factors threaten to hamper China's growth prospects. While China's trade surplus with the rest of the world hit a record high of \$878 billion in 2022, according to Chinese government figures, softening global demand is likely to lead to lower net exports for China this year.⁶ U.S. government figures for December 2022 have not yet been released, but trade data through November suggest that U.S.-China bilateral trade could reach a record high in 2022.⁷ U.S. demand for Chinese goods began to cool at the end of 2022, however, and the end of China's zero-COVID restrictions led to supply disruptions amid rising COVID infections.⁸ Additionally, while China's economic growth in 2023 could depend heavily on domestic household consumption, there is little evidence that Chinese households have accumulated "excess savings" they will spend now that COVID restrictions have been lifted, according to economic consulting firm Rhodium Group. Moreover, Chinese policymakers have not announced any household-focused stimulus measures that could boost consumption.⁹

CCP Leaders Return to a Familiar, Flawed Playbook

The CCP's commitment to fiscal stimulus represents a return to a familiar playbook that has failed to address China's most pressing economic issues. For many years, Chinese policymakers have acknowledged the need to transition away from investment-led growth, which has led to a ballooning debt burden as developers choose projects of increasingly dubious value.¹⁰ The economic shock of COVID-19, however, led policymakers to reverse course just months later and return to reliance on state-led investment. While the support measures helped spur economic activity, they did so at the cost of accumulating greater debt and further unbalancing China's economic model, which already suffered from weak consumption. Attempts to wean China's economy off large-scale investment throughout 2021 and 2022 contributed to deteriorating economic numbers, leading policymakers to at least partially reverse course in the second half of 2022 in an attempt to shore up growth.[‡] The central government mandated that local governments hasten their deployment of funds for infrastructure projects in the second half of 2022, though local governments have struggled to identify high-quality investment projects.¹¹

^{*} For more on the CCP's common prosperity campaign, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "China's 'Common Prosperity' Campaign Underscores Concerns over Inequality," in *Economics and Trade Bulletin*, September 14, 2021, 2–4. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2021-09/September_2021_Trade_Bulletin.pdf.

[†] The three red lines consist of: (1) setting a ceiling for developers' debt-to-asset ratios at 70 percent, (2) setting net debt-to-equity ratios at 100 percent, and (3) capping short-term borrowing on par with cash reserves.

^{*} For a discussion of the Chinese government's fiscal stimulus policies and their limitations in 2020–2022, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Chapter 2, Section 1: Year in Review: Economics and Trade," in 2022 Annual Report to Congress, 2021 Annual Report to Congress, and 2020 Annual Report to Congress.

Energy: Chinese Firm Agrees to Oil Extraction Deal with Taliban

CONTEXT:

- Chinese policymakers have touted Afghanistan's importance to the Belt and Road initiative (BRI), given the country's geographic position as a potential node connecting South Asia, Central Asia, and the Middle East.¹²
- China continues to look to Central Asia as a way to diversify its fossil fuel imports away from Russia and the Middle East and to deepen economic ties with a neighboring region heavily influenced by Russia.
- China has a security interest in managing regional security risks emanating from Afghanistan and protecting its investments and citizens in the country.

Taliban leadership has signed an agreement with China's state-owned Xinjiang Central Asia Petroleum and Gas Company (CAPEIC) to drill for oil in Afghanistan. Following the United States' withdrawal from Afghanistan, China has renewed overtures to access Afghanistan's natural resources, particularly in the energy and mineral sectors.¹³ This oil extraction agreement is the latest among Chinese attempts to deepen energy ties with Central Asian countries. China now relies on Afghanistan's neighbor Turkmenistan as its largest overland supplier of natural gas.^{* 14} A Taliban spokesman confirmed that the 25-year deal would allow CAPEIC to drill in a 4,500 sq. km (1,737 sq. mi) region in northern Afghanistan's Amu Darya basin, a region geological surveys estimate to hold 87 million barrels of crude oil.¹⁵

The CAPEIC deal is a major Chinese investment and the first international oil extraction contract signed by the Taliban since it took power in April 2021.¹⁶ CAPEIC will invest \$150 million into the project in the first year and \$540 million over the subsequent three years, a potential boon for the slumping Afghan economy. While Afghanistan's GDP was over \$20 billion in 2020, it is estimated by the World Bank to have contracted 30–35 percent through 2021 and 2022 amid the Taliban power transition.¹⁷

The security of assets and Chinese citizens remains an ongoing concern for the Chinese government as Chinese entities resume investment in Afghanistan. In mid-December 2022, the Islamic State–Khorasan, an Islamic State affiliate that opposes Taliban rule, bombed and fired upon guests of a Kabul hotel popular with Chinese businessmen.¹⁸ According to reporting from Nikkei, in September 2022 the militant group circulated an editorial warning that China's pursuit of extraction deals in Muslim countries and its suppression of Uyghur Muslims could lead to conflict.¹⁹ China's Foreign Ministry renewed calls for Chinese nationals to leave Afghanistan following the hotel attack.²⁰

Tech: U.S. EV Makers Face Challenge in China

CONTEXT:

- Incubated by investment restrictions, tariffs, subsidies, and state-supported supply chains, electric vehicle (EV) manufacturing in China has flourished.[†] Coupled with consumer subsidies, these policies helped make China the largest EV market globally, accounting for more than half of EV unit sales in 2022.²¹
- Growing demand for green vehicles has made China an attractive market for U.S. automakers, but a 15–25 percent tariff on imported vehicles and—until 2018—a foreign ownership cap of 50 percent have limited U.S. manufacturers' market access.^{‡ 22}

^{*} Australia, which exports seaborne liquified natural gas (LNG) to China, is the country's largest supplier.

[†] To promote domestic production, the government offers firms subsidies for EV purchases, but only if the car was made in China and used lithium-ion batteries from approved Chinese suppliers. Chinese banks also fund outbound investment in raw materials needed to produce EV batteries, including lithium, cobalt, and neodymium. John D. Graham, Keith B. Belton, and Suri Xia, "How China Beat the U.S. in Electric Vehicle Manufacturing," *Issues in Science and Technology*, 37:2 (Winter 2021): 72–79. *https://issues.org/china-us-electric-vehicles-batteries/*.

[‡] Joint ventures are one avenue through which Chinese firms acquire foreign technology. Keith Bradsher, "How China Obtains American

• Now, China is scaling back support by repealing EV subsidies and investment restrictions.^{* 23} This follows a pattern seen in other sectors: the Chinese government protects domestic firms with market restrictions then removes restrictions when its firms are competitive, making it hard for U.S. entrants to gain market share.

U.S. EV producers struggle to maintain market share amid changing Chinese policy. GM operates in China through a joint venture with a state-owned enterprise (SOE). The company, SAIC-GM-Wuling (SGMW), is the second-largest EV manufacturer in China.^{† 24} Tesla, the third largest, opened its Shanghai Gigafactory in 2019 and has produced more than 1.32 million Chinese-made vehicles.²⁵ Despite the popularity of U.S. manufacturers, they are steadily losing market share to Chinese-owned firms like EV giant BYD, which has benefited tremendously from state support. In 2021, BYD controlled 18 percent of the Chinese EV market, SGMW controlled 14 percent, and Tesla controlled 10 percent.²⁶ By 2022, BYD's share expanded to over 30 percent; SGMW's share sat just above 8 percent and Tesla's share just below.²⁷

Despite actions to open the market, U.S. EV producers face an uncertain future in China due to declining demand and increasing competition. Car sales are expected to fall as government EV subsidies expire and consumer spending declines in anticipation of an economic slowdown.²⁸ While Tesla China increased its total EV sales by 37 percent in 2022, December production was down 44 percent from November and 21 percent from the year prior.^{‡ 29} This reduction was owed in part to a temporary shutdown of the Shanghai factory in late December to reduce output in response to weakening demand.^{§ 30} In addition, foreign firms face strong competition from better positioned domestic firms. SGMW's Wuling Hongguang MINI was China's best-selling EV in 2021, followed by Tesla's Model Y.³¹ By November 2022, BYD's Song Plus took the number one spot and is expected to be the top-selling EV of 2022.³² The challenges facing U.S. EV makers in China are not unique to the auto industry. U.S. firms in China often compete on an unlevel playing field created through a mix of tariffs, market access restrictions, and investment requirements that favor Chinese domestic producers.

Tech: Senators Talk Competition with China at CES

CONTEXT:

- Under General Secretary of the CCP Xi Jinping's "Made in China 2025" policy, the Chinese government has increased research and production capacity in strategically significant high-tech sectors like EV batteries, artificial intelligence, and semiconductors.³³
- U.S. policymakers discussed the importance of continued and robust tech competition with China for national security at CES, a consumer electronics tradeshow. While government officials have previously attended the event, this year hosted a larger lineup with a greater focus on competition with China.
- The CHIPS and Science Act of 2022 promotes U.S. manufacturing in computer chip technology in an effort to offset China's increasing control over the semiconductor supply chain.

U.S. policymakers highlight Chinese tech competition at CES. The Consumer Technology Association's flagship tradeshow was held January 5–7 in Las Vegas and featured Senators Mark Warner (D-VA), Jacky Rosen

Trade Secrets," New York Times, January 15, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/15/business/china-technology-transfer.html.

The government repealed all investment restrictions on foreign passenger vehicle manufacturers in 2022. Shun Suke Tabeta, "China Scraps Foreign Investment Curbs in Auto Sector," *Nikkei Asia*, December 28, 2021. *https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Automobiles/China-scraps-foreign-investment-curbs-in-auto-sector*.

[†] GM entered the Chinese market in 1997, when joint ventures were mandatory for foreign automakers.

^{*} In December 2022, Tesla made 55,796 vehicles in China for wholesale shipment (including for local sale and export), as compared to 100,291 vehicles made in November 2022 and 70,847 vehicles made in December 2021. Mark Kane, "China: Tesla EV Sales Noticeably Decreased in December 2022," *InsideEVs*, January 9, 2023. *https://insideevs.com/news/630002/china-tesla-ev-sales-december2022/*.

[§] The Chinese government halted a planned expansion of this factory due to security concerns over Tesla's collection of data as well as the company's connection to Starlink satellites through its CEO, Elon Musk. *Bloomberg*, "Tesla China Plant Expansion in Doubt over Starlink Concerns," *Bloomberg*, January 12, 2022. *https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-01-12/tesla-china-factory-expansion-plans-in-doubt-amid-data-concerns?sref=mxblZFb4*.

(D-NV), and Ben Ray Luján (D-NM) and Secretary of Energy Jennifer Granholm, among others. Competition with China was a dominant theme in discussions led by one of the largest lineups of government officials ever to attend the event, highlighting policymakers' growing interest in domestic innovation. In his presentation, Senator Warner, chairman of the Senate Intelligence Committee, identified quantum computing, artificial intelligence, advanced engineering, and synthetic biology as the frontiers of technology competition between the United States and China.³⁴ These areas, several of which General Secretary Xi identified as "core" Chinese interests, stand to benefit from investment in the domestic semiconductor market made under the CHIPS Act.³⁵

At CES, Secretary Granholm emphasized the need to secure the EV battery supply chain out of China's control.³⁶ While China holds only 7 percent of global lithium reserves, a key element in producing EV batteries, it ensures access to this resource through overseas investments like Contemporary Amperex Technology Co. Limited's (CATL) recent bid to develop mines in Bolivia.^{* 37} China also maintains 60 percent of the world's lithium processing capacity.^{† 38} Moreover, 55 percent of U.S. finished lithium-ion battery imports came from China in 2021.³⁹

Finance: Legislation on Bank Bailouts Moves Forward

CONTEXT:

- The cracks in China's debt-fueled development became apparent in a series of crises at troubled financial institutions between 2019 and 2021. To avoid financial turbulence, central authorities intervened to restructure distressed banks and asset management companies relying on a lengthy, ad hoc bargaining process as the risk of contagion to other financial institutions rose.^{‡ 40}
- This highly opaque approach has been driven by political pressures, as different creditors—often local governments or affiliated entities—have jockeyed to avoid losses on their investments.
- In many cases, the need to quickly restore investor confidence in financial markets has led the central government to take on the lion's share of the costs of resolving these risks.⁴¹ These state-funded bailouts limited the financial fallout in markets but undermined regulators' efforts to discourage risky investing.

A revised proposal released by China's national legislature promises to institutionalize a streamlined bailout process but maintains weak constraints on rescuing state-favored financial institutions. The draft law, released on December 27, 2022, aims to standardize the government playbook for containing systemic financial risk and recruit local governments and financial markets to shoulder the cost of bailing out distressed banks.⁴² The proposed legislation, which builds on an earlier draft issued by the People's Bank of China (PBOC) in April 2022, outlines a coordination mechanism under the direct control of the central government for managing bailouts, which could provide structure to a previously informal negotiation on debt restructuring and disposal.⁴³ The draft law also creates a new fund controlled by the coordination mechanism to bail out troubled but systemically important financial institutions, including major state-owned commercial banks considered "too big to fail."[§] The PBOC, alongside

^{*} CATL supplies EV batteries for both Tesla and Volkswagen. Harry Dempsey and Gloria Li, "Chinese Battery Makers Strengthen Grip on Global Supply," *Financial Times*, January 4, 2023. https://www.fi.com/content/0d2553ad-e512-4979-af1b-39d08397de82.

[†] The United States holds 3 percent of lithium reserves globally, China holds 7 percent, Australia holds 25 percent, and Chile holds 41 percent. In 2021, the United States' net import reliance for lithium was less than 25 percent, and only 5 percent of imports came from China between 2017 and 2020. U.S. Geological Survey, *Mineral Commodity Summaries 2022*, January 31, 2022. *https://doi.org/10.3133/mcs2022*.

[‡] Among other institutions, these included including Anbang Insurance Group, Tomorrow Holding Co. Ltd., Baoshang Bank, and Huarong Asset Management Company. Huarong, China's largest distressed debt manager under the Ministry of Finance, was recapitalized with a \$6.6 billion infusion from a consortium of state-led financial groups in exchange for a controlling equity stake. The outcome was orchestrated by Chinese regulators, after months of bureaucratic infighting over which government entities should absorb the costs. Carl E. Walter, *The Red Dream*, Wiley, 2022, 176–177; *Reuters*, "China's Embattled Huarong Secures \$6.5 Billion Investment," November 17, 2021. *https://www.reuters.com/article/china-huarong-restructuring-idCAKBN2I30BB*; *Bloomberg*, "Inside the Huarong Bailout That Rocked China's Financial Elite," August 30, 2021. *https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/inside-the-huarong-bailout-that-rocked-china-s-financial-elite-1.1645822*.

[§] In 2022, the PBOC and China's Banking and Insurance Regulatory Commission identified 19 banks as systemically important banks. People's Bank of China, *PBC and CBIRC Release List of China's Systemically Important Banks for 2022*, September 9, 2022.

State Council ministries and financial institutions, is reportedly raising over \$100 billion for this fund, but the bank has yet to confirm how much has already been committed.⁴⁴

The draft law aligns with regulators' intent to impose market discipline on the financial sector, but the CCP's eagerness to maintain stable markets will likely limit its ability to constrain risky lending. PBOC Governor Yi Gang emphasized late last year the need for China's markets to absorb losses from failed investments and for local governments to "assume local responsibility for risk disposal." ⁴⁵ These stated goals would require local governments and financial institutions to incur more of the costs associated with disposing of risky assets.⁴⁶ Cash-strapped and heavily indebted local governments are unequipped to recapitalize troubled banks, however, and central authorities will likely continue stepping in to prevent risks from spreading to other financial institutions, limiting the utility of the proposed coordination mechanism.⁴⁷ These political dynamics may have led China's legislature to strike a provision from the PBOC's initial draft that would have required local governments to absorb some of the costs of a bailout themselves, before payments from the fund are granted.⁴⁸

Fiscal: Bank Loan Restructuring Shows Limits of Local Debt Cleanup

CONTEXT:

- China's local governments have built up an unsustainable debt burden by borrowing through SOEs to avoid taking debt onto their own books. Creditors nonetheless treat this "hidden debt" as though it were backed by local governments, creating moral hazard. The Bank of International Settlements estimated China's total debt-to-GDP ratio at 295 percent as of mid-2022.⁴⁹
- Beijing has tried to address hidden debt for years with little to show, prompting further efforts to curb local governments' borrowing and force their creditors to renegotiate existing loans on more favorable terms.
- This latest attempt at debt cleanup fits within a broader effort under General Secretary Xi to centralize control of local governments, which had more latitude under previous leaders.

Zunyi Road and Bridge Construction Group, a state-owned construction firm in China's Guizhou Province, became the first local government financing vehicle (LGFV) to restructure its bank loans in a December deal. According to its December 30 announcement, the LGFV will restructure \$2.3 billion (renminbi [RMB] 15.6 billion) in loans and reduce interest payments from 4.5 percent to 3 percent while delaying principal repayment for ten years.⁵⁰ The deal, which is unfavorable to the bank creditors, was likely only possible because of top-down pressure from Beijing and Guizhou's provincial government.⁵¹

The debt restructuring could pave the way for similar deals throughout China, but bank loans are just a small portion of LGFV debt. For instance, the \$2.3 billion (RMB 15.6 billion) in restructured bank loans accounts for less than 20 percent of Zunyi Road and Bridge's total debt.⁵² The bulk of its interest-bearing liabilities are held in forms of debt more difficult to restructure, such as public bonds and shadow banking products.⁵³ Meanwhile, Zunyi Road and Bridge is only one of a multitude of LGFVs within Guizhou, a province whose acute LGFV debt accumulation has drawn attention even within a system characterized by opaque debt-fueled growth.

Restructuring current local government debt does not address the root cause of the problem: local government revenues are insufficient to meet expenditure obligations. Beijing has tried to address the mismatch by increasing "front door" financing channels, such as issuance of municipal bonds within centrally managed quotas. Bond proceeds and other sanctioned fundraising channels still do not cover local fiscal shortfalls, however, especially given China's tepid growth in 2022 from Zero-COVID lockdowns and the property sector crackdown.⁵⁴

In Brief

• China's crackdown on the technology sector has been completed, according to Guo Shuqing, Party Secretary of the People's Bank of China.⁵⁵ Guo, who also serves as chairman of the China Banking and Insurance Regulatory Commission, said that regulators would relax a campaign targeting China's fintech

sector, among other areas, and China's central bank will provide support for private firms in an effort to boost jobs and economic growth.⁵⁶

- On January 8, 2023, the central banks of China and Argentina activated an expanded bilateral currency swap agreement. The agreement provides \$5 billion (RMB 35 billion) to bolster Argentina's foreign reserves in addition to the \$19 billion (RMB 130 billion) already extended in previous renewals of the original 2009 agreement.⁵⁷ Because Argentina has defaulted on its foreign debt obligations on multiple occasions over the past two decades, the country is constrained in its ability to borrow in dollars and other major foreign currencies.⁵⁸ Argentina's need for foreign reserves presents Beijing an opportunity to promote the internationalization of the RMB and boost bilateral economic relations, as the swap line promotes RMB-denominated trade and facilitates borrowing from China.^{* 59}
- The EU escalated disputes at the WTO targeting China's economic coercion against Lithuania and disruption of overseas intellectual property litigation through the use of antisuit injunctions.[†] ⁶⁰ On January 27, 2023, the WTO's Dispute Settlement Body established panels to investigate and adjudicate the two cases.⁶¹ China had blocked an earlier attempt by the EU to set up dispute panels in December 2022, but countries may only veto requests once, and the EU's request was approved by the WTO body at its January meeting.⁶²

^{*} Between 2007 and 2019, China's policy banks have extended a total of \$17 billion in loans to Argentina. Argentina has also used its swap line with China to convert RMB into U.S. dollars, which it used to meet its external payments. Inter-American Dialogue, "China-Latin America Finance Database," 2022. https://www.thedialogue.org/map_list/; Cindy Li, "Banking on China through Currency Swap Agreements," Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, October 23, 2015. https://www.frbsf.org/banking/asia-program/pacific-exchangeblog/banking-on-china-renminbi-currency-swap-agreements/.

[†] In the first of the two cases, the EU asserts China unjustly imposed trade restrictions against Lithuania starting in December 2021, after Lithuania opened the Taiwanese Representative Office in Vilnius. The second case concerns Chinese courts' issuance of antisuit injunctions to prohibit standard-essential patent holders from pursuing intellectual property legal action in non-Chinese courts, placing monetary consequences on companies that violate the order. For more on China's actions in both disputes, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chapter 2, Section 2, "Challenging China's Trade Practices," in 2022 Annual Report to Congress, November 2022. https://www.uscc.gov/annual-report/2022-annual-report-congress.

⁵ Trivium China, "Better than Expected," China Markets Dispatch, January 17, 2023.

⁷ Daniel Flatley, "What Decoupling? China and U.S. Trade in 2022 Was Record-Breaking," Fortune, January, 17, 2023. https://fortune.com/2023/01/17/what-decoupling-china-us-trade-2022-record-breaking-offshoring-onshoring-biden-xi/.

⁸ Daniel Flatley, "What Decoupling? China and U.S. Trade in 2022 Was Record-Breaking," Fortune, January, 17, 2023. https://fortune.com/2023/01/17/what-decoupling-china-us-trade-2022-record-breaking-offshoring-onshoring-biden-xi/; Ana Swanson, "With Americans Stuck at Home, Trade with China Roars Back.," New York Times, December 14, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/14/business/economy/us-china-trade-covid.html.

⁹ Allen Feng and Logan Wright, "Not Buying It," *Rhodium Group*, January 18, 2023.

- ¹⁰ Eric Levitz, "China's Economic Model Is in Crisis (and Xi Knows It)," Intelligencer, January 24, 2023. https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2023/01/china-economy-property-bubble-reopening-zero-covid.html.
- ¹¹ Trivium China, "Mo Money, Mo Problems," China Markets Dispatch, June 21, 2022.
- ¹² Qi Zhenhong, "The Role of Afghanistan in China's 'Belt and Road' Initiative and China's Policy on Afghanistan—Dean Qi Zhenhong's Speech at the 7th 'Herat Security Dialogue' in Afghanistan" (阿富汗在中国"一带一路" 倡议中的角色及中国对阿政策一戚振宏院 长在阿富汗第七届"赫拉特安全对话会"上的发言稿), *China Institute of International Studies*, October 10, 2018. *https://m.ciis.org.cn/sspl/202007/t20200710 674.html*. Translation.
- ¹³ Saeed Shah, "China Pursues Afghanistan's Mineral Wealth after U.S. Exit," *Wall Street Journal*, March 14, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-pursues-afghanistans-mineral-wealth-after-u-s-exit-11647172801.

¹⁴ Reuters, "China's XI Calls for Greater Cooperation with Turkmenistan on Natural Gas," January 6, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/chinas-xi-calls-greater-cooperation-with-turkmenistan-natural-gas-2023-01-06/. https://www.163.com/dy/article/HQFR3KS10553UEWM.html?f=post2020_dy_recommends.

- ¹⁵ Eltaf Najafizada, "Taliban Ink First Contract with Chinese Firm to Produce Oil," *Bloomberg*, January 5, 2023. *https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-01-05/china-firm-signs-deal-with-taliban-to-produce-oil-in-afghanistan?sref=mxbIZFb4*.
- ¹⁶ Saeed Shah, "Chinese Firm Signs \$540 Million Oil-and-Gas Deal in Afghanistan," Wall Street Journal, January 5, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinese-firm-signs-540-million-oil-and-gas-deal-in-afghanistan-11672934543.

¹⁷ World Bank, "Afghanistan Development Update," October 2022. https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/d7d49962c0c44fd6bb9ba3bfe1b6de1f-0310062022/original/Afghanistan-Development-Update-October-2022.pdf.

- ¹⁸ Eltaf Najafizada, "Kabul Hotel Attack: Isis Targets Chinese Diplomats, Executives in Afghanistan," Bloomberg, December 13, 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-12-13/isis-bomb-targets-chinese-diplomats-executives-in-afghanistan?sref=mxbIZFb4.
- ¹⁹ Mifrah Haq, "China's Mining Ambitions in Afghanistan Haunted by Militants," *Nikkei Asia*, January 26, 2023. https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Terrorism/China-s-mining-ambitions-in-Afghanistan-haunted-by-militants.
- ²⁰ Ayaz Gul, "China Says Kabul Hotel Attack Injured 5 Chinese Nationals," *Voice of America*, December 13, 2022. https://www.voanews.com/a/isis-k-claims-attack-on-kabul-hotel-housing-chinese-nationals/6873906.html.
- ²¹ Jacky Wong, "China's EV Market Will Slow in 2023. That Still Leaves It Ahead," Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-ev-market-will-slow-in-2023-that-still-leaves-it-ahead-11672181828; John D. Graham, Keith B. Belton, and Suri Xia, "How China Beat the U.S. in Electric Vehicle Manufacturing," Issues in Science and Technology, 37:2 (Winter 2021): 72–79. https://issues.org/china-us-electric-vehicles-batteries/.

²² Neil Winton, "European Auto Makers Face 2023 Profit Hit while Industry Seeks China Import Action," Forbes, October 20, 2022. https://www.forbes.com/sites/neilwinton/2022/10/20/european-auto-makers-face-2023-profit-hit-while-industry-seeks-china-importaction/?sh=50312a306c4d; Shun Suke Tabeta, "China Scraps Foreign Investment Curbs in Auto Sector," Nikkei Asia, December 28, 2021. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Automobiles/China-scraps-foreign-investment-curbs-in-auto-sector.

¹ Iori Kawate, "China's Economy Faces Triple Threat after Growth Misses Target," *Nikkei Asia*, January 17, 2023. *https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/China-s-economy-faces-triple-threat-after-growth-misses-target*.

² Xinhua, "China Holds Central Economic Work Conference to Plan for 2023," December 21, 2022.

https://english.news.cn/20221216/8b12bef08e5849a0ad25ff6fd5e150e6/c.html.

³ Evelyn Cheng, "China's New Growth Goals Require a Change for Attractive Foreign Investors, Official Says," *CNBC*, October 18, 2022. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/10/17/chinas-new-growth-goals-require-a-change-for-attracting-foreign-investors-official-says.html.

⁴ South China Morning Post, "Top 100 Chinese Developers Saw Sales Plunge 40 per Cent in 2022," January 4, 2023. https://www.scmp.com/business/china-business/article/3205513/top-100-chinese-developers-saw-sales-plunge-40-cent-2022-propertycrisis-deepened; Daniel H. Rosen, Charlie Vest, and Rogan Quinn, "Now for the Hard Part: China's Growth in 2023 and Beyond," *Rhodium Group*, December 29, 2022. https://rhg.com/research/now-for-the-hard-part/; Bloomberg, "China Property Crisis: Beijing May Ease 'Three Red Lines' Rules in Big Shift," January 5, 2023. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-01-06/china-may-easethree-red-lines-property-rules-in-drastic-shift?sref=mxblZFb4.

⁶ Bloomberg, "China's Exports Slump Further as Global Demand Drops Off," January 12, 2023. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-01-13/china-posts-record-trade-surplus-for-2022-despite-slowingdemand?sref=mxbIZFb4; Daniel H. Rosen, Charlie Vest, and Rogan Quinn, "Now for the Hard Part: China's Growth in 2023 and Beyond," Rhodium Group, December 29, 2022. https://rhg.com/research/now-for-the-hard-part/.

²³ CK Tan, "China EV Makers Worried by End of Subsidies and Chip Crunch," Nikkei Asia, December 30, 2022. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Automobiles/China-EV-makers-worried-by-end-of-subsidies-and-chip-crunch; Shun Suke Tabeta,

"China Scraps Foreign Investment Curbs in Auto Sector," Nikkei Asia, December 28, 2021.

- https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Automobiles/China-scraps-foreign-investment-curbs-in-auto-sector.
 ²⁴ Ward Zhou, "In Depth: China's NEV Sales Took Off in 2022, but Some Firms Pulled Way Ahead," Caixin, January 13, 2022.
 https://www.caixinglobal.com/2023-01-13/in-depth-chinas-nev-sales-took-off-in-2022-but-some-firms-pulled-way-ahead-101988956.html.
- ²⁵ Ward Zhou, "In Depth: China's NEV Sales Took Off in 2022, but Some Firms Pulled Way Ahead," Caixin, January 13, 2022. https://www.caixinglobal.com/2023-01-13/in-depth-chinas-nev-sales-took-off-in-2022-but-some-firms-pulled-way-ahead-101988956.html; Mark Kane, "China: Tesla EV Sales Noticeably Decreased in December 2022," InsideEVs, January 9, 2023. https://insideevs.com/news/630002/china-tesla-ev-sales-december2022/.
- ²⁶ José Pontes, "Plugin Electric Vehicles Get 21% Share of Auto Market in Another Record Month in China," *CleanTechnica*, January 22, 2022. https://cleantechnica.com/2022/01/22/plugin-electric-vehicles-get-21-share-of-auto-market-in-another-record-month-in-china/.
- ²⁷ Mark Kane, "China: Plug-In Car Sales Increased by 50% in November 2022," January 2, 2023. https://insideevs.com/news/628912/china-plugin-car-sales-november2022/.
- ²⁸ Jacky Wong, "China's EV Market Will Slow in 2023. That Still Leaves It Ahead," Wall Street Journal, December 28, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-ev-market-will-slow-in-2023-that-still-leaves-it-ahead-11672181828; Daniel Ren, "China's EV Market to See Slower Growth in 2023 as Consumers Hold Off on Big-Ticket Purchases," South China Morning Post, January 2, 2023. https://www.scmp.com/business/china-business/article/3205245/chinas-ev-market-see-slower-growth-2023-consumers-hold-big-ticketpurchases.
- ²⁹ Ward Zhou, "In Depth: China's NEV Sales Took Off in 2022, but Some Firms Pulled Way Ahead," *Caixin*, January 13, 2022. https://www.caixinglobal.com/2023-01-13/in-depth-chinas-nev-sales-took-off-in-2022-but-some-firms-pulled-way-ahead-101988956.html; Zhang Yan, Brenda Goh, and Tiyashi Datta, "Tesla's Dec Sales of China-Made Cars Fall to the Lowest in Five Months," *Reuters*, January 5, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/tesla-sold-55796-china-made-vehiclesdecember-2023-01-05/; Mark Kane, "China: Tesla EV Sales Noticeably Decreased in December 2022," *InsideEVs*, January 9, 2023. https://insideevs.com/news/630002/china-tesla-ev-sales-december2022/.
- ³⁰ Zhang Yan, Brenda Goh, and Tiyashi Datta, "Tesla's Dec Sales of China-Made Cars Fall to the Lowest in Five Months," *Reuters*, January 5, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/tesla-sold-55796-china-made-vehicles-december-2023-01-05/.
- ³¹ Mark Kane, "China: Wuling Hong Guang MINI EV Sets Massive Sales Record," *InsideEVs*, January 14, 2022. https://insideevs.com/news/560897/china-wuling-hongguang-sales-2021/.
- ³² Mark Kane, "China: Plug-In Car Sales Increased by 50% In November 2022," *InsideEVs*, January 2, 2023. *https://insideevs.com/news/628912/china-plugin-car-sales-november2022/.*
- ³³ James McBride and Andrew Chatzky, "Is 'Made in China 2025' a Threat to Global Trade?" *Council on Foreign Relations*, May 13, 2019. *https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/made-china-2025-threat-global-trade*.
- ³⁴ Jack Stone Truitt, "U.S. Lawmakers Outline Next Frontiers of China Tech Competition," Nikkei Asia, January 7, 2023. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/CES-2023/U.S.-lawmakers-outline-next-frontiers-of-China-tech-competition.
- ³⁵ Namrata Goswami, "Space and Technology Were Big Winners at China's 20th Party Congress," *Diplomat*, November 23, 2022. https://thediplomat.com/2022/11/space-and-technology-were-big-winners-at-chinas-20th-party-congress/.
- ³⁶ Jack Stone Truitt, "U.S. Lawmakers Outline Next Frontiers of China Tech Competition," Nikkei Asia, January 7, 2023. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/CES-2023/U.S.-lawmakers-outline-next-frontiers-of-China-tech-competition.
- ³⁷ U.S. Geological Survey, *Mineral Commodity Summaries 2022*, January 31, 2022. *https://doi.org/10.3133/mcs2022*; *BBC*, "Chinese Firm CATL to Develop Huge Bolivian Lithium Deposit," January 21, 2023. *https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-64355970*.
- ³⁸ Arendse Huld, "China's Lithium-Ion Battery Industry Overcoming Supply Chain Challenges," *China Briefing*, November 30, 2022. *https://www.china-briefing.com/news/chinas-lithium-ion-battery-industry-overcoming-supply-chain-challenges/*; Siyi Liu and Dominique Patton, "China's Lithium Newcomer Zijin Eyes Rich Returns from Battery Demand," *Reuters*, December 1, 2022. *https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/chinas-lithium-newcomer-zijin-eyes-rich-returns-battery-demand-2022-12-01/.*
- ³⁹ U.S. Census Bureau, U.S. Import and Export Merchandise Trade Statistics. https://usatrade.census.gov/.
- ⁴⁰ Tang Ziyi and Peng Qinqin, "Caixin Explains: Why China's Creating a Financial Security Fund," *Caixin Global*, March 8, 2022. *https://www.caixinglobal.com/2022-03-08/caixin-explains-why-chinas-creating-a-financial-security-fund-101852805.html*; François Chimits and Maximilian Kärnfelt, "Huarong — A Silent Bailout That Went Wrong," *Mercator Institute for China Studies*, June 23, 2021. *https://merics.org/en/opinion/huarong-silent-bail-out-went-wrong*; Wu Honyuran and Timmy Shen, "In Depth: With Bank Lifelines, Regulators Weigh Stability against Accountability," *Caixin Global*, September 9, 2019. *https://www.caixinglobal.com/2019-09-09/in-depth-with-bank-lifelines-regulators-weigh-stability-against-accountability-101460493.html*.

⁴¹ Trivium China Markets, "Full Circle," January 9, 2023.

- ⁴² Du Chuan, "The Implementation of the Financial Stability Act Is Approaching! Central Bank Refinancing Can Provide Liquidity Support for Financial Stability Guarantee Fund" [金融稳定法落地临近! 央行再贷款可为金融稳定保障基金提供流动性支持], *Yicai*, December 31, 2022. *https://www.yicai.com/news/101638255.html*; China National People's Congress, *Financial Stability Law* (Draft) for Comments [金融稳定法(草案)征求意见], December 27, 2022.
- ⁴³ Du Chuan, "The Implementation of the Financial Stability Act Is Approaching! Central Bank Refinancing Can Provide Liquidity Support for Financial Stability Guarantee Fund" [金融稳定法落地临近! 央行再贷款可为金融稳定保障基金提供流动性支持], *Yicai*, December 31, 2022. *https://www.yicai.com/news/101638255.html*; *Xinhua*, "The Draft Financial Stability Law Was Submitted to the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress for Deliberation for the First Time" [金融稳定法草案首次提请全国人大常 委会会议审议], December 27, 2022.

http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:KyhSM2uwlJcJ:www.news.cn/fortune/2022-

12/27/c_1129236860.htm&cd=6&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us&client=firefox-b-1-d; Qin Yanling, "Financial Innovation Calls for Regulatory Transformation to Build a Multi-Level Financial Stability Guarantee Fund System" [金融创新呼唤监管转型 构建多层次金

融稳定保障资金体系], Securities Times, November 18, 2022. Translation. http://www.stcn.com/article/detail/734768.html; People's Bank of China, Notice of the PBOC on Public Comments on the "Financial Stability Law of the People's Republic of China" (Draft for Comment) [中国人民银行关于《中华人民共和国金融稳定法(草案征求意见稿)》公开征求意见的通知], April 6, 2022. Translation.

- ⁴⁴ He Jueyuan, "The Financial Stability Guarantee Fund Has Been Initially Established and Accumulated Funds" [金融稳定保障基金基础 框架初步建立 已有资金积累], Securities Times, September 27, 2022. Translation. https://www.stcn.com/article/detail/691728.html; People's Bank of China, Preventing and Resolving Financial Risks and Improving the Long-Term Mechanism of Financial Stability [防 范化解金融风险 健全金融稳定长效机制], September 26, 2022. Translation; Iori Kawate, "China Readies Massive Bank Bailout Fund as Slowdown Looms," Nikkei Asia, June 8, 2022. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Finance/China-readies-massive-bank-bailout-fundas-slowdown-looms.
- ⁴⁵ Yi Gang, "Building a Modern Central Banking System: Seriously Study and Implement the Spirit of the 20th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party" [易纲: 建设现代中央银行制度(认真学习宣传贯彻党的二十大精神)], *People's Bank of China*, December 13, 2022; *Global Times*, "Chinese Official Urges Financial Institutions to Take Main Responsibility in Tackling Risks," November 2, 2022.

https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:xtoJxCzoGT8J:https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202211/1278598.shtml&cd=3&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us&client=firefox-b-1-d.

⁴⁶ Yi Gang, "Building a Modern Central Banking System: Seriously Study and Implement the Spirit of the 20th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party" [易纲: 建设现代中央银行制度(认真学习宣传贯彻党的二十大精神)], *People's Bank of China*, December 13, 2022; *Global Times*, "Chinese Official Urges Financial Institutions to Take Main Responsibility in Tackling Risks," November 2, 2022.

https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:xtoJxCzoGT8J:https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202211/1278598.shtml&cd=3&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us&client=firefox-b-1-d.

- ⁴⁷ Michael Breger, "Bargaining behind Closed Doors: Why China's Local Government Debt Is Not a Local Problem," *Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies, Stanford University*, January 24, 2022. https://fsi.stanford.edu/news/bargaining-behind-closed-doorsinstitutional-causes-china%E2%80%99s-local-government-debt; Jean C. Oi, Adam Y. Liu, and Yi Zhang, "China's Local Government Debt: The Grand Bargain," China Journal 87:1 (January 2022): 40–70. https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/pdf/10.1086/717256.
- ⁴⁸ Trivium China Markets, "Full Circle," January 9, 2023; China National People's Congress, *Financial Stability Law (Draft) for Comments* [金融稳定法(草案)征求意见], December 27, 2022. Translation; People's Bank of China, *Preventing and Resolving Financial Risks and Improving the Long-Term Mechanism of Financial Stability* [防范化解金融风险 健全金融稳定长效机制], September 26, 2022. Translation.
- ⁴⁹ The Bank of International Settlements estimated China's total debt-to-GDP ratio at 295 percent as of mid-2022.
- ⁵⁰ Zunyi Daoqiao Construction (Group) Co., Ltd, "Announcement of Zunyi Road and Bridge Construction Co., Ltd. on Promoting Bank Loan Restructuring," (遵义道桥建设(集困)有限公司关于推进银行贷款重组事项的公告), China Bond, December 30, 2022. Translation.

http://web.archive.org/web/20230118133839/https://www.chinabond.com.cn/resource/1472/1488/1505/18682/21000/18612/21280/4199 406/161839840/1672387196755259511059.pdf?n=%E9%81%B5%E4%B9%89%E9%81%93%E6%A1%A5%E5%BB%BA%E8%AE% BE%EF%BC%88%E9%99B%86%E5%9B%A2%EF%BC%89%E6%9C%89%E9%99%90%E5%85%AC%E5%8F%B8%E5%85%B3% E4%BA%8E%E6%8E%A8%E8%BF%9B%E9%93%B6%E8%A1%8C%E8%B4%B7%E6%AC%BE%E9%87%8D%E7%BB%84%E4% BA%8B%E9%A1%B9%E7%9A%84%E5%85%AC%E5%91%8A.pdf; Amanda Lee, "China Debt: Distressed State-Owned Financing Vehicles Eye Long-Term Restructuring, Even as 'Default Is the Easiest Choice,''' South China Morning Post, January 10, 2023. https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3206147/china-debt-distressed-state-owned-financing-vehicles-eye-long-termrestructuring-even-default; Wang Juanjuan, "15.6 Billion Yuan in 20 Years, Zunyi Daoqiao Has No Money to Repay Bank Loans" (156 亿元 20 年还 遵义道桥没钱还银行贷款), Caixin, January 3, 2023. Translation. https://finance.caixin.com/2023-01-03/101984942.html?channel=1022; Wang Juanjuan, "15.6 Billion Yuan in 20 Years, Zunyi Daoqiao Has No Money to Repay Bank Loans," (156 亿元 20 年还 遵义道桥没钱还银行贷款), Caixin, January 3, 2023. Translation. https://finance.caixin.com/2023-01-

03/101984942.html?channel=1022.

⁵¹ Zunyi Municipal People's Government Office, Notice of the Municipal People's Government Office on the Establishment of the Zunyi City Financial Work Leading Group (市人民政府办公室关于成立遵义市金融工作领导小组的通知), June 27, 2022. Translation. http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:https://www.zunyi.gov.cn/zwgk/zfwj/zfbh/202206/t20220627_75283583.html; Guizhou Provincial Department of Finance, Notice on Printing and Distributing the "Implementation Plan to Support Guizhou to Accelerate the Improvement of Fiscal Governance Capabilities and Strive to Break New Roads of High-Quality Development" (关于印发《支持贵州加快提升财政治理能力奋力闯出高质量发展新路的实施方案》的通知), August 25, 2022. Translation. http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:http://yss.mof.gov.cn/zhengceguizhang/202209/t20220909_3839624.htm; State Council of the People's Republic of China, Opinions of the State Council on Supporting Guizhou in Creating a New Road for the Western Development in the New Era (国务院关于支持贵州在新时代西部大开发上闯新路的意见), January 26, 2022. Translation. http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2022-01/26/content_5670527.htm; General

Office of the State Council, Notice of the General Office of the State Council on Printing and Distributing the Emergency Response Plan for Local Government Debt Risk (国务院办公厅关于印发地方政府性债务风险应急处置预案的通知), October 27, 2016. Translation. http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2016-11/14/content 5132244.htm.

- ⁵² Amanda Lee, "China Debt: Distressed State-Owned Financing Vehicles Eye Long-Term Restructuring, Even as 'Default Is the Easiest Choice," South China Morning Post, January 10, 2023. https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3206147/china-debtdistressed-state-owned-financing-vehicles-eye-long-term-restructuring-even-default; Jin Wenyu, "Urban Investment Breach of Contract Will Affect Trust" (城投违约, 殃及信托), Sina Finance, September 9, 2022. Translation. http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:https://finance.sina.com.cn/chanjing/gsnews/2022-09-22/docimqqsmrp0047499.shtml.
- ⁵³ Amanda Lee, "China Debt: Distressed State-Owned Financing Vehicles Eye Long-Term Restructuring, Even as 'Default Is the Easiest Choice," South China Morning Post, January 10, 2023. https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3206147/china-debtdistressed-state-owned-financing-vehicles-eye-long-term-restructuring-even-default.
- ⁵⁴ Ellen Zhang and Ryan Woo, "Analysis: A \$1 Trillion Headache: China's Local Fiscal Shortfall Poses Broader Growth Risks," *Reuters*, October 16, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/markets/asia/1-trillion-headache-chinas-local-fiscal-shortfall-poses-broader-growth-risks-2022-10-17/.
- ⁵⁵ China Internet Information Center, "Guo Shuqing: The Special Rectification of the Financial Business of 14 Platform Companies Has Been Basically Completed, and a Few Remaining Problems Are Being Resolved Quickly" (郭树清: 14家平台企业金融业务专项整改 已经基本完成 少数遗留问题也正在抓紧解决), January 9, 2023. Translation.

http://finance.china.com.cn/money/20230108/5925836.shtml.

- ⁵⁶ Reuters, "China C.bank to Support Private Firms, Ease Tech Crackdown CCTV," January 9, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-cbank-support-private-firms-ease-tech-crackdown-cctv-2023-01-09/.
 ⁵⁷ Reuters, "A reporting of China Formaling Currency Supp. Decl." January 9, 2022.
- ⁵⁷ Reuters, "Argentina and China Formalize Currency Swap Deal," January 8, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/markets/currencies/argentina-china-formalize-currency-swap-deal-2023-01-08/; Banco Central de la República Argentica, "El BCRA y el PBC Confirman Activación Especial del Swap de Monedas," January 8, 2023. Translation. https://www.bcra.gob.ar/Noticias/El-BCRA-y-el-PBC-confirman-activacion-especial-del-swap-de-monedas.asp.
- ⁵⁸ Scott Squires, "Argentina Is Running Out of Cash to Stave Off Devaluation," Bloomberg, August 2, 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-02/argentina-is-running-out-of-cash-needed-to-stave-off-devaluation; Ben Bartenstein, Sydney Maki, and Marisa Gertz, "One Country, Nine Defaults: Argentina Is Caught in a Vicious Cycle," Bloomberg, September 11, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/photo-essays/2019-09-11/one-country-eight-defaults-the-argentine-debacles.
- ⁵⁹ Alain Naef et al., "The Renminbi's Unconventional Route to Reserve Currency Status," CEPR VoxEU, October 31, 2022. https://new.cepr.org/voxeu/columns/renminbis-unconventional-route-reserve-currency-status; Ignacio Olivera Doll, "Argentina Asks China to Expand Yuan Swap to Strengthen Reserves," Bloomberg, January 26, 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-01-26/argentina-asks-china-to-expand-yuan-swap-to-strengthen-reserves; Benn Steil, Benjamin Della Rocca, and Dinah Walker, "Central Bank Currency Swaps Tracker," Council on Foreign Relations, December 1, 2021.
- ⁶⁰ World Trade Organization, "Members Consider EU Requests for Dispute Panels Regarding Chinese Trade Measures," December 20, 2022. *https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/news22_e/dsb_20dec22_e.htm*; European Commission, "EU Requests Two WTO Panels against China: Trade Restrictions on Lithuania and High-Tech Patents," December 7, 2022. *https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/e%20n/ip_22_7528*.
- ⁶¹ Inside Trade, "China Denies U.S. Move at the WTO to Join EU Dispute Involving Lithuania," January 30, 2023. https://insidetrade.com/trade/china-denies-us-move-wto-join-eu-dispute-involving-lithuania; World Trade Organization, Panels Established to Review EU Complaints Regarding Chinese Trade Measures, January 27, 2023. https://www.wto.org/english/news e/news23 e/dsb 27jan23 e.htm.
- ⁶² Inside Trade, "China Blocks EU Panel Requests on Lithuania, Intellectual Property," December 20, 2022. https://insidetrade.com/trade/china-blocks-eu-panel-requests-lithuania-intellectual-property; Finbarr Bermingham, "China Blocks EU's Efforts to Form WTO Panels on Lithuania Export Freeze and Hi-Tech Patents," South China Morning Post, December 20, 2022. https://www.scmp.com/print/news/china/diplomacy/article/3204027/china-blocks-eus-efforts-form-wto-panels-lithuania-export-freezeand-hi-tech-patents; European Commission, "EU Requests Two WTO Panels against China: Trade Restrictions on Lithuania and High-Tech Patents," December 7, 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/e%20n/ip_22_7528.